NMRA BULLETIN

DEPARTMENT & PROGRAM MANAGERS

Chief Administrative Officer — Jenny Hendricks P.O. Box 1328 Soddy Daisy, TN 37384-1328 O: 423-892-2846 Fax: 423-899-4869 e-mail: nmrahq@nmra.org

Library - 423-892-2846 or nmraops@nmra.org

Education Department Manager — Bruce De Young (HO, HOn3) 23 Holiday Lane West Milford, NJ 07480 H: 973-697-8098 C: 201-803-9766 e-mail: educate@nmra.org

Howell Day Museum Committee Chair — Allen Pollock PO Box 243 Jefferson City, MO 65102-0243 H: 573-619-8532 e-mail: museum@nmra.org

Information Technology Department — Ben Sevier 12793 War Horse St. San Diego, CA 92129-2219 (858) 538-9863 e-mail: itmanager@nmra.org

Development & Fund Raising Department Manager — Alan Anderson 4744 Colander Dr. West Jordan, UT 84088 H: 801-613-0801 e-mail: fund@nmra.org

Marketing Consultant Christina Ganzer Zambri 3 Buffa Dr. Somerset, NJ 08873 H: 732-609-5221 e-mail: marketing@nmra.org

Meetings and Trade Show Department Manager — Bob Amsler 514 Dover Place Saint Louis, MO 63111-2338 H: 314-606-6118 Fax: 314-754-2688 e-mail: conv@nmra.org

Publications Department Manager — Don Phillips 5381 Heather Cir. Mason, Ohio 45040-2269 H: 513 226-2233 e-mail: pubs@nmra.org

Have you changed your address or other membership information? Notify Headquarters

e-mail: nmrahq@nmra.org
Phone: 423-892-2846 (8am-4pm ET)
Mail: P.O. Box 1328
Soddy Daisy TN 37384-1328

Standards and Conformance Department Manager—Carl Smeigh 30543 Lettingwell Circle Wesley Chapel, FL 33543 H: 727-512-9729 e-mail: tech-chair@nmra.org

Region Secretaries: send all changes in Region officer information to the NMRA Secretary: secy@nmra.org.

REGION PRESIDENTS

Australasian Region—Graham Young 12 Hickory Court, Buderim QLD 4556 H: 61 7 5479 0339 M: 61 418 364 375 e-mail president@nmra.org.au

British Region—Charles Hendy 39 Dartmouth Road Ruislip, Middlesex, HA4 0DD United Kingdom +44 7940032509 e-mail: brprez@nmra.org.

European Region—Alain Kap, MMR® (HO, HOn3, On3/30) Kammerforststrasse 3a D-54439 SAARBURG, Germany Phone: +49 6581-603045 Mobile: +352 691-325089 e-mail: erprez@nmra.org.

Lone Star Region— Chuck Lind, MMR[®] 3680 CR 324, Navasota, TX 77868 e-mail: lsrprez@nmra.org H: (979) 219-3305

Mid-Central Region—Robert Weinheimer MMR® 398 Mount View Dr., Charleston, WV 25314 H: (304) 343-1428 e-mail: mcrprez@nmra.org

Mid-Continent Region — Brad Slone MMR® PO Box 313, Dixon, MO 65459. H: 573 308 7144

e-mail: mcorprez@nmra.org

Mid-Eastern Region—Kurt Thompson, MMR[®] 350 Ternwing Drive, Arnold, MD 21012 410-507-3671 (cell) e-mail: merprez@nmra.org

Midwest Region—Steve Studley 5115 N Echo Bend, Bloomington IN 47404 H: (812) 876-9726 e-mail: mwrprez@nmra.org

Niagara Frontier Region—Richard Hatton 205 Country Lane, Stayner ON L0M 1S0 705-428-9997 e-mail: nfrprez@nmra.org

North Central Region—Scott Kremer 42490 Ravina Ct, Northville, MI 48168 H: (734) 420-2314 e-mail: ncrprez@nmra.org

Northeastern Region—John Doehring 34 Hadley Rd, Pepperell, MA 01463 H: (978) 877-9148 e-mail: nerprez@nmra.org

Pacific Coast Region—Chris Palermo 230 Alberta Avenue, San Carlos, CA 94070 H: (650) 208-3150 e-mail: pcrprez@nmra.org

Pacific Northwest Region—Kurt Laidlaw 4517 Merry Ln W, University Place WA 98466 H: (253) 495-8351 e-mail: pnrprez@nmra.org

Pacific Southwest Region—Gary Butts, MMR® 5991 Kenwick Cir, Huntington Beach, CA 92648 H: (714) 842-4980 e-mail: psrprez@nmra.org

Rocky Mountain Region—Denny Krausman, MMR® 9609 Silver Hill Circle, Lone Tree, CO 80124 H: (303) 880-1879. e-mail: rmrprez@nmra.org

Southeastern Region—Larry Burkholder 206 Coyatee View, Loudon, TN 37774-2172 H: (865) 408-9903 e-mail: serprez@nmra.org

Sunshine Region—David M Barron 2125 Rickover Place, Winter Garden, FL 34787 (407) 625-0309

e-mail: ssrprez@nmra.org

Thousand Lakes Region—Jay Manning 7100 Stoney Creek St, Sioux Falls, SD 57106 e-mail: tlrprez@nmra.org

2020 NMRA National Convention Dates and National Train Show Reservations:
2020—St. Louis, MO • July 12–18, 2020 • http://www.gateway2020.org
Train Show Booth Reservations—Jenny Hendricks Registrar - P.O. Box 1328, Soddy Daisy, TN 37384-1328
423-892-2846 • ntsreg@nmra.org
• 2021—Santa Clara, CA • 2022—Birmingham, England

ACHIEVEMENT PROGRAM

NMRA AP CERTIFICATE REPORT

OCTOBER 2019
GOLDEN SPIKE

Region
GOLDEN SPIKE

Mid-Central Region

Bradley White, Erie, Pennsylvania

Mid-Eastern Region

Dave Thalman, Winchester, Virginia

North Central Region

Edgar Joppich, West Bloomfield, Michigan

Southeastern Region

Justin Jankauskas, Hoschton, Georgia

Sunshine Region

Lawrence Romaine, Jacksonville, Florida

Thousand Lakes Region

Kevin Dill, Fargo, North Dakota Andrew Merkel, Moorhead, Minnesota

MASTER BUILDER - MOTIVE POWER

Mid-Continent Region

James Hogben, Cherryvale, Kansas

MASTER BUILDER - CARS

Pacific Northwest Region

Max Magliaro, Oregon City, Oregon

MASTER BUILDER - STRUCTURES

Mid-Continent Region

Gregor Moe, Chatham, Illinois

Sunshine Region

Carl Smeigh, Jr., Wesley Chapel, Florida

Model Railroad Engineer - Civil

Mid-Eastern Region

George Gaige, Palmyra, Virginia Ed Smith, Taylorville, North Carolina

Model Railroad Engineer - Electrical

Mid-Central Region

Mike Hauk, Fairview, Pennsylvania

Mid-Eastern Region

Dick Schwanke, Abingdon, Maryland

Southeastern Region

Thomas Shallcross, Crossville, Tennessee

CHIEF DISPATCHER

Mid-Central Region

Mike Hauk, Fairview, Pennsylvania

Mid-Eastern Region

George Gaige, Palmyra, Virginia Thomas Harris, Wytheville, Virginia Michael Prokop, Hamilton, New Jersey

Mid-West Region

Michael Roderick, Greenwood, Indiana

North Central Region

Brook Qualman, Nilford, Michigan

Northeastern Region

David Trimble, Centerville, Massachusetts

Pacific Northwest Region

Burr Stewart, Seattle, Washington

ASSOCIATION OFFICIAL

Northeastern Region

Steve Erickson, Middletown, Rhode Island Tom Wortman, Staten Island, New York

Pacific Southwest Region

Gary Buttes, MMR®, Huntington Beach, California

Rocky Mountain Region

Stewart Jones, Denver, Colorado

Sunshine Region

James Robertson, Lecanto, Florida

ASSOCIATION VOLUNTEER

Mid-Central Region

Mike Hauk, Fairview, Pennsylvania Doug Sandmeyer, Lakewood, New York

Mid-Eastern Region

William Mosteller, Fairfax, Virginia Frederick Willis, Haddonfield, New Jersey

Pacific Northwest Region

Burr Stewart, Seattle, Washington

Southeastern Region

Paul Falk, Crossville, Tennessee

MODEL RAILROAD AUTHOR

Pacific Northwest Region

Burr Stewart, Seattle, Washington

Sunshine Region

James Robertson, Lecanto, Florida

MASTER MODEL RAILROADER®

Stewart Jones, MMR® #648, Denver, Colorado

AP QUESTIONS: If you have questions about the AP program or requirements, start with your local or Region AP manager. If you still have questions, contact Frank Koch at fikoch@hotmail.com

If you prefer to write, contact Frank at 4769 Silverwood Drive, Batavia, OH 45103.

Did you know

Now online at www.nmra.org

The first three EduTRAIN® clinic presentations have been posted to the members' section on our website. To download these presentations, log in to the NMRA website as a member, click on "EDUCATION" at the top of the screen. Click on "EduTRAIN" on the drop-down menu, and then "EduTRAIN Clinics" in the blue box on the right side of the screen. The clinics include scenery strategy, modeling slate roofs, and signals.

EduTRAIN® clinic presentations are now online!



February 2020 51

ERNEST "ERNIE" LITTLE EARNS MMR® 647

y model train experience started like many others — early in my life, there was a Lionel Hudson locomotive my father allowed me to run on his layout. However, I did not catch the model railroad "bug" until college, where I created my first layout, a 4x4foot N-scale pike that I later converted to an HO layout after graduation. More than 30 years later, a friend of mine invited me to a train show to see his club's model modular layout, and that was it. It was there I caught the model train bug and have not been able to recover since. I joined a local model railroad club, got introduced to DCC, ran trains prototypically, and even had a few unexpected meets between my train and that of another member. I then constructed a 12x20-foot HO layout in the lower level of my house: the Norfolk Southern Connector Railroad. I still run on it today.

My journey to becoming a Master Model Railroader® began with a conversation between several of my train club members concerning if we, as a group, should participate in the NMRA Achievement Program. One thing that all of us in the group realized at that time was that it would be a challenging task and require all the participants to support, encourage, and advise each other along the journey. For us, the answer to the question was "yes," and our first mission was the Chief Dispatcher Certificate. All of us had been participating in operating sessions on an HO-scale Nickel City Line Railroad, owned by our friend Bob Rodriguez. Our operations hours were tallied, and after several months, we successfully attained the Chief Dispatcher Certificate in April 2009. Next, we took on the Association Volunteer Certificate. All of us had participated in teaching at several train-club-sponsored events such as BSA transportation badge clinics or other clinics at different train shows. After tallying our individual hours, we found each of us had met the requirements of Volunteer in October 2010. Next. each of us did something easy and applied for the Golden Spike Award for our layouts in February 2013.

At this point, a couple of the original group dropped out of the effort due to various reasons, but the remainder continued by taking on the Electrical Certificate. Some of us used a recently constructed club layout

as the basis for the certification work, but I used my HO-scale layout, where I was able to demonstrate my electrical knowledge and skills sufficiently to be successful in attaining the Electrical Certificate in March 2013. I then took on the Civil Certificate challenge of scratchbuilding switches, crossovers, and a 90-degree crossing, as well as creating a track plan of my home layout. One of the group had purchased Fast Tracks templates for a turnout and a 90-degree crossover, as well as the tools to construct them. These items were shared, and each of us purchased the necessary copper-clad ties, wooden ties (in my case, I constructed my wooden ties from basswood), and other detail parts to build the necessary track elements individually. With some coaching and honest critique from the others in the group, I met the Civil Certificate requirements in February 2015. Others in the group have done the same.

I have to admit if it was not for the support, mentoring, and gentle nudging by the other members of my group, I might have stopped here. But with that support, I continued on the quest to MMR® by taking on the Scenery AP and met my first real challenge. I am not an artist, nor do I possess a whole lot of patience when it comes to "detail" work. Rather, I am a person who is very capable of completing the "rough" work, where results can be seen quickly. The "detail" work is challenging for me because I need to see quick results in my work. Detail



work takes time and patience to get to the end of the project when you can finally sit back and see what you did. The Scenery Certificate caused me to have patience and to learn how to paint clouds, create scenes for my trains to operate through, and be creative. In the end, once again, my railroad friends had helped me work my way through this and allowed me to achieve the Scenery Certificate in October 2016.

Decision time, which AP to work on next? Car building, I mean, how difficult could it be to build eight cars? It had to be much easier than building motive power, right? In January 2018, I commenced building my first car, an HO-scale wooden tank car that I had seen in a Kalmbach book. And if you can build one car, why not three more at the same time? So, I undertook scratchbuilding an HO wooden gondola car, an HO-scale stock car, and an HO-scale combine car kit. I completed the builds and

Did you know

Thousands of people shop on Amazon.com, including model railroaders. But did you know that when you, your family members, and friends make purchases there, Amazon could make a donation to your favorite non-profit charity such as the NMRA? Did you also know that the NMRA qualifies as your favorite non-profit (We hope you do!)

Amazon has introduced a program called "AmazonSmile" to help community non-profits such as the National Model Railroad Association. Simply log into your regular Amazon account using the website http://smile.amazon.com and then select National Model Railroad Association, Inc. as your chosen Non-profit. It's that easy. Then, just shop as you normally do.

Tens of millions of products on AmazonSmile are eligible for donations. You'll see eligible products marked "Eligible for AmazonSmile donation" on their product detail pages. For those products, Amazon will donate 0.05% of the purchase price to the NMRA. What's great is that the donation is not added to your final purchase price or added to the seller's cost. And item prices are exactly the same as Amazon.com.

So, remember to sign up at smile.amazon.com. You only have to sign up once and all future AmazonSmile purchases will benefit the NMRA, helping us continue to develop programs that benefit model railroaders.

Amazon will donate 0.05% of a purchase to the NMRA.



52 NMRA Magazine

requested the Division's judge team to come to my house to evaluate the four cars. After the judging was completed, and I had four super-highly detailed cars but no Merit Awards. Honestly, I was very discouraged, but I learned a lot from the judging.

First and foremost was what I had thought was excellent work was not. Rather. it was fair work, and that if I were to achieve this AP Certificate, I would have to learn how to build "craftsman" quality cars. Attention to detail and doing it right had to be a part of my construction technique. My Division AP Chair, Mat Thompson, and I had a good conversation, and he provided me with constructive comments regarding my efforts and what I needed to do to be successful. Bottom line here is that after that conversation, I reworked the tank and gondola cars and was successful in getting my first two Merit Awards. Now I had two Merit Award cars and two super-highly detailed cars, leaving four more to go. I then constructed two more cars, a cylindrical hopper and a tobacco hogshead car, which both received Merit Awards on the first judging attempt. I had learned better construction techniques and improved the car

quality. I constructed two more highly detailed cars, which were kits, to complete the Car Certificate requirements in September 2019.

In the middle of the Car Certificate mission, I was experiencing some frustration and needed to get a feel of accomplishment to keep me moving forward on the MMR® challenge. I looked at the Author Certificate requirements and found that I had sufficient published materials to meet them and just needed to document my work and create a website. I had no knowledge of website construction, but once again, my fellow model railroaders helped me pick a host and critique the website I created to allow me to have something worthy of submitting for the AP. Something that I thought was complex turned out to be relatively easy, and in no time, I had attained the Author Certificate in April 2019.

With the completion of the Car Certificate requirements, I now met the requirements of Master Model Railroader® and filed my paperwork for both at the same time. I became the second in the group to earn MMR®, and the others are following behind me. I now have an opportunity to

share with them what was shared with me to help them be successful.

That is my story on how I became an MMR®, and before I forget, I need to thank my loving wife, Joyce, for allowing me the time to work on this endeavor and providing support on my effort. Also, I cannot forget to thank fellow Potomac Division model railroaders Mat Thompson (my Division AP Chair), Bob Rodriguez, Pete LaGuardia, and Bryan Kidd, and many other model railroaders — all of whom provided me support, advice, and sharing their experiences to get me through this challenge.

Certificates Earned
Ernest "Ernie" Little, MMR® 647
Chief Dispatcher
Association Volunteer
Model Railroad Engineer Electrical
Model Railroad Engineer Civil
Master Builder - Scenery
Model Railroad - Author
Master Builder - Cars

FROM HEADQUARTERS

WESTERN DISTRICT DIRECTOR ELECTION RESULTS

Rick Coble, Secretary

Didrik A. Voss, MMR® has been elected Western District Director to fill the Board of Directors seat vacated at the 2019 National Convention in Salt Lake City, Utah. This election was limited to voting members of the Western District.

Vote Tally

Didrik A. Voss, MMR®	396
Larry Alfred, MMR®	354
Mark Juett	320
Misc. Write-In	14
Abstention	35

Please note the results aren't considered official until the Board of Directors meets this March in Atlanta and accepts the report of the Ballot Committee.

Online voting was conducted using Electionbuddy. Paper ballots were produced, sent, and collected by CAO Jenny Hendricks and her staff, and counted by the Ballot Committee, chaired by Steve Studley.

February 2020 53